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REPORTS OF THE REGIONAL DIRECTORS ON SIGNIFICANT REGIONAL DEVELOPMENTS, 
INCLUDING REGIONAL COMMITTEE MATTERS 

Report by the Regional Director for the Eastern Mediterranean 

The Director-General has the honour to present to the Executive Board a report by 
the Regional Director for the Eastern Mediterranean which highlights significant 
developments in the Region, including matters arising from discussions at the 
thirty-sixth session of the Regional Committee. Should members of the Board wish to see 
the full report of the Regional Committee, it is available in the Executive Board room. 
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REPORT OF THE REGIONAL DIRECTOR FOR THE EASTERN MEDITERRANEAN ON SIGNIFICANT 
REGIONAL DEVELOPMENTS, INCLUDING REGIONAL COMMITTEE MATTERS 

1. The thirty-sixth session of the Regional Committee for the Eastern Mediterranean was 
held in Teheran, Islamic Republic of Iran, from 30 September to 4 October 1989. The 
Committee approved sixteen resolutions and six decisions. Fourteen resolutions concerned 
programme matters: the biennial report of the Regional Director; acquired 
immunodeficiency syndrome (AIDS)； viral hepatitis； joint government/WHO programme 
review missions； poliomyelitis eradication in the Region; healthy life-styles； 

WHO-sponsored research activities in the Region; health systems research as part of the 
managerial process in support of the Strategy for Health for All; monitoring progress in 
the implementation of health-for-all strategies, including identification of 12 targets； 
emergency preparedness； tuberculosis； WHO's public image； oral health; and the 
leadership development programme in international health. 

2. Administrative resolutions and decisions concerned reports of the Regional 
Consultative Committee； resolutions and decisions of regional interest adopted by the 
Forty-second World Health Assembly and by the Executive Board at its eighty-third and 
eighty-fourth sessions； and the Special Programme for Research and Training in Tropical 
Diseases - nomination of a Member State to the Joint Coordinating Board. 

WHO internal matters 

3. Emphasis is being given to the special theme of "Communication". This was the 
corner-stone of the Regional Director's reporting to the Regional Committee on various 
significant programmes and activities conducted during the reporting period. 

4. Within this context, the Regional Consultative Committee was asked to devote its 
twelfth meeting (Nicosia, 25-26 September 1989) to in-depth consideration of the 
implementation in the Region of the WHO health and biomedical information strategy for 
the 1990s. The Regional Consultative Committee gave guidance as regards exploring more 
effective and accessible channels to reach the general public as well as professional 
audiences, in order to convey WHO messages in an easily comprehensible and applicable 
way. The Regional Director was advised to "simplify" his annual report to the Regional 
Committee； to provide it with more charts, photos and illustrations； to stop the 
practice of biennial reporting to the Regional Committee in favour of annual reporting; 
and to widen the scope of readership of this important document, which should reflect not 
only WHO collaborative programmes and activities, but also national projects, including 
successes and failures, even if WHO is not involved therein. 

5. In the area of communication, the Regional Office is preparing a commemorative book 
on the occasion of the fortieth anniversary of the establishment of the Eastern 
Mediterranean Region, which will illustrate the history of international health action 
globally, and in relation to the Region specifically. The aim is to show readers how 
major, sometimes unimaginable, successes were achieved through collective solidarity; to 
introduce WHO to the reader by showing what the Organization has accomplished these past 
forty years； to show the reader how international health policies are established, 
implemented and followed up; and to provide a broad view of the future prospects of 
public health development in the Region, and in the world at large. The book will be 
entitled EMRO: Partner in Health in the Eastern Mediterranean. 

6. Following the thirty-fifth session of the Regional Committee in 1988, there were 
several modifications to the regional programme budget for 1990-1991, as subsequently 
approved by the Health Assembly in resolution WHA42.45, including: 

-transfer of US$ 380 000 from the global to the Eastern Mediterranean regional 
programme for the WHO Arabic Programme (WAP)； 
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- t h e allocation of an additional US$ 537 ООО for cost increases for the 
regional/intercountry component to compensate for unusual inflation following the 
devaluation of the main currency of expenditure of the Regional Office； and 

- a re-costing of the regional/intercountry component on the basis of an exchange 
rate of £E 2.32/US$ instead of 1.35/US$. 

The net effect of these changes was to lower the US$ value of the regional programme 
budget by US$ 1 716 000. The net decrease was due to costing only; country programme 
budgets did not change. 

7. As regards Regional Office accommodation, the Regional Office has prepared a 
submission to the Executive Board soliciting financing from the Real Estate Fund for an 
extension of 30 office, conference and library facilities to the present building, for 
which the total cost is estimated at US$ 2 381 000. 

Highlights of regional activities 

8. The Regional Office is giving highest emphasis and priority to close consultation 
and dialogue with Member States, keeping them well informed about the state of affairs, 
and giving them and at the same time receiving advice and guidance, which are fundamental 
in enabling all parties concerned to arrive at genuine informed opinion and rational 
decisions. 

9. In this connection WHO Representatives not only act as virtual ambassadors, but also 
smooth the way for WHO work in a limitless arena. Yet another essential element lies in 
the Joint Government/WHO Programme Review Missions (JPRMs). Here, too, is a means by 
which the Regional Office and Member States keep a finger on the pulse of what is 
happening in the collaborative programmes. An invaluable "twin" of this exercise are 
visits to the Regional Office of senior national officials, who are far from being 
restricted to the health sector. These visits enhance the intersectorality and also 
provide opportunities for learning among all those who are involved. 

10. With the future in view, the Regional Office entered into the drive for 
health-for-all leadership development in international health, and this is well under 
way. Action started early this year in the Regional Office when the training programme 
got off to a good start. Closely akin to this enterprise are the concepts of integrated 
social development, basic minimum needs (BMN) and quality of life. These were the focus 
at three colloquia held in Thailand, which proved very useful and of interest to many 
participants from the Eastern Mediterranean Region. 

11. Particular attention is paid to the most vulnerable groups； and of these, women and 
children come first to mind, owing, among other things, to the iniquitous rates of 
maternal and infant mortality, which are still far too high in the Region. Among the 
important approaches to correcting these wrongs is the provision of a trained birth 
attendant for every village. This would bring greater health benefits even than building 
a hospital in every inhabited area. The guiding principle is that by safeguarding a 
mother's health, her children's health is also safeguarded; the two are inseparable. In 
doing this, the regional programme focuses not only on child-bearing, but on a female's 
whole lifespan, from birth till death. 

12. Vulnerable groups increasingly include adolescents who are often the prey of harmful 
pressures, and "senior citizens" who are frequently cast aside in some developed 
countries as having outlived their usefulness, but not within the countries of the 
Region. The mentally ill, too, are sometimes cruelly exposed, and efforts are being made 
to remedy this situation. 
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13. Health manpower for the twenty-first century must be fully and adequately prepared 
now. For a long time, there was an imbalance between health manpower needs and what was 
actually produced. In rectifying this, proper planning is essential； hence, the 
"three-pronged approach" in the regional programme for health manpower development 
(HMD): planning, production and management. 

14. Some very important meetings in this area have marked this biennium, culminating in 
the Edinburgh Declaration, which outlines ways of meeting the world's changing 
requirements in physician training. Member States are participating energetically in 
this general drive, as well as in the more specifically regional one towards the 
"Arabization" of medical education, at the core of which lies the concept that medical 
doctors should be taught in their national language, so that they will subsequently be 
able to communicate with their actual patients, instead of using the language taught to 
them in foreign medical schools. The WHO Arabic Programme, within the regional programme 
for health and biomedical information (HBI), is closely engaged in this effort, 
hand-in-hand with the HMD programme. 

15. The HMD programme is full of dynamic initiatives, such as the task-oriented, 
community-based curriculum pioneered in Gezira, Sudan. Use of this curriculum has now 
become the accepted practice regionally and beyond. Also, a vital role continues to be 
played by the educational development centres, including that in Teheran, Islamic 
Republic of Iran, which is being replicated elsewhere in that country. 

16. Research represents an area where the Regional Office is particularly active. The 
type of health research considered most vital nowadays is health systems research. The 
Advisory Committee on Health Research (ACHR) is the leading regional body in this 
domain; prominent subjects given attention recently have been AIDS, diarrhoeal diseases, 
accident prevention and nutrition. In the area of nutrition, the Regional Office is 
involved in redressing two extremes : famine on the one hand and "malnutrition of 
affluence" on the other. Much interest is now focused on accident prevention and related 
safety measures in the Region, particularly following the presentation of a paper on the 
subject to the Regional Committee two years ago. "Preparedness" comes under the 
"Coordination" umbrella, involving as it does collaboration with so many other United 
Nations bodies, as well as bilateral agencies and nongovernmental organizations. The 
Regional Office acknowledges its immeasurable appreciation for all the partnerships it 
enjoys with those bodies, especially UNICEF whose labours complement WHO's for the 
benefit of children, UNDP, which is cooperating in a joint onslaught against AIDS, and 
AGFUND whose generous financial support is a crucial input to so many regional health 
projects. 

17. As regards disease prevention and control, some salient aspects include the progress 
towards the goal of vaccinating all the world's children against the six target diseases 
of the Expanded Programme on Immunization (EPI) by 1990. There has been variation in the 
countries' success. Last year five Member States were lagging behind. This has been 
rectified to some extent, due to acceleration efforts and other concentrated drives to 
keep these, and indeed all, countries on target. But more outreach is needed, 
particularly to those who have hitherto been hard of access. Part of the regional EPI 
deals with poliomyelitis, with the new goal of "Eradication by 2000". This is indeed 
ambitious, but not unrealistically so• 

18. In the war against malaria in the Region, setbacks are sometimes experienced. This 
was so lately when the number of cases increased in a few of the countries due to various 
factors such as climatic conditions, migrations of large numbers of people, and both 
parasite and vector resistance. Weapons used against this disease continue to include 
increased training and community involvement. 

19. AIDS is a great preoccupation for the Region. Here again, it was realized that it 
is not just the illness that must be dealt with, but the psychosocial behavioural 
patterns involved in its spread. Accordingly, the Regional Office convened a special 
meeting on this aspect, in addition to others on the purely medical aspects. Throughout 
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the Region it is felt that, largely through WHO's efforts, a more realistic and rational 
approach to AIDS now exists on the part of the public and health professionals alike, but 
that much still remains to be done to ensure proper precautionary practices among health 
professionals. 

20. A recent development has been the invasion of the Region by the screw-worm fly, 
particularly in the Libyan Arab Jamahiriya. WHO and FAO are taking joint measures to 
deal with this problem. 

21. Viral hepatitis is another area requiring increased attention: a new programme has 
been set up, and the inclusion of hepatitis В vaccination in the regional EPI is being 
envisaged. 

22. Among noneommuniсable diseases, cancer is still claiming a severe toll in the 
Region. Cancer registries are one of the most useful combative measures, as is the 
anti-smoking campaign, to which the Region remains dedicated. 

23. Smoking and other unhealthy life-styles also provoke cardiovascular diseases, which 
have increased, ironically, with growing affluence around the world; and the Region has 
not escaped this trend. Health education is a vital tool used by WHO in this field, as 
is research and strengthening of national resources. 

24. Serious, but largely preventable conditions still affecting millions throughout the 
Region include blindness and visual impairment. Deafness, and other types of handicap, 
are by no means neglected in the regional programme, and are combated with emphasis on 
community-based rehabilitation. 

25. Environmental health constitutes a large and very important area of the regional 
programme, where action is necessarily multisectoral and as far-sighted as possible. It 
is, for instance, clear that the focal points set up in all the Member States during the 
current decade will have plenty to work on far beyond 1990！ Also important is the 
"Healthy Cities" concept, which it is hoped will increasingly become a reality in the 
Region, strongly counteracting the harmful effects of urbanization. 

Selected Regional Committee resolutions concerned with health in Member States 

26. Poliomyelitis eradication in the Eastern Mediterranean Region (resolution 
EM/RC36/R.6). The Regional Committee endorsed recommendations of the Regional Technical 
Advisory Group, adopted at its meeting in Rabat from 12 to 14 June 1989. Member States 
which had not yet done so were urged to develop national poliomyelitis eradication plans 
during the coming year； to continue immunization efforts； to strengthen surveillance, 
outbreak investigation and control； to improve diagnostic facilities； and to develop 
rehabilitation facilities for victims of the disease. The Regional Director was 
requested to continue to pursue implementation of Regional Committee resolution 
EM/RC35/R.14; to provide the necessary budgetary support； and to keep the Regional 
Committee regularly informed about the progress of eradication in the Region. 

27. Healthy life-styles (resolution EM/RC36/R.7). This was the subject of this year's 
Technical Discussions and reflected the crucial importance life-styles play in promoting 
health as well as preventing and treating disease. The spiritual dimension was also 
emphasized, as well as the relevance to the Region of the Amman Declaration on Health 
Promotion. Member States were urged to incorporate policies and strategies to promote 
healthy life-styles within existing programmes, and to seek the involvement of voluntary 
and nongovernmental organizations. The Regional Director was requested to support 
training in this area; to help Member States produce educational material in national 
languages for use by health personnel and the media; to mediate with the International 
Civil Aviation Organization on warning air passengers about the harmful effects of 
smoking； to help Member States promote participatory sports, and ensure that sports and 
sportsmen/women are used to promote health and not to advertise harmful products such as 
tobacco； and to report to the Regional Committee in 1992 about progress achieved in 
programmes promoting healthy life-styles. 
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28. Monitoring progress in implementing health-for-all strategies - report on a study to 
identify regional targets (resolution EM/RC36/R.10/Rev.1). The Regional Committee 
adopted 12 targets listed in the document annexed to the resolution, as the "Eastern 
Mediterranean Regional Targets Towards Health for All". The general overall targets 
included safe drinking water supply (urban and rural) to be available to at least 95% of 
the Region's population by the year 2000; immunization for both infants and women to 
reach at least 95% coverage by 1995； poliomyelitis to be eradicated from the Region by 
the year 2000； local health care to be available to not less than 95% of the population 
of the Region by the year 2000； care for pregnant women and infants to reach at least 
85% coverage by 1995 and 95% by the year 2000; at least one trained traditional birth 
attendant to be provided in every village, if no other qualified health personnel is 
available； the infant mortality rate to be no higher than 50 per 1000 live births by the 
year 2000； and the present maternal mortality rate to be reduced by at least 50% by the 
year 2000. 

29. Regional programme for emergency preparedness (resolution EM/RC36/R.11). The 
Regional Committee endorsed the programme, and requested Member States, among other 
things, to formulate national emergency preparedness programmes for their health 
sectors； to include emergency preparedness in the curricula of health sector education 
at all levels； and to support activities concerned with the International Decade for 
Natural Disaster Reduction. 

30. Tuberculosis situation in the Region (resolution EM/RC36/R.12). Member States were 
urged to strengthen national tuberculosis control programmes, and microscopic 
examinations； to ensure provision of adequate chemotherapy； arid to maintain BCG 
vaccination within the regional EPI. The Regional Director was requested, among other 
things, to mobilize resources from the regular budget and extrabudgetary sources to 
support control efforts； and to monitor developments and report to the Regional 
Committee after five years on the progress achieved. 

31. Oral health (resolution EM/RC36/R.14). Member States were urged to formulate 
national oral health policies relevant to primary health care； to ensure that national 
plans endorse WHO/International Dental Federation global goals； to reorient dental 
services towards prevention rather than treatment of oral disease； and to use the 
Regional Demonstration Training Research Centre for Oral Health in Damascus for training 
purposes. The Regional Director was requested to support the completion of oral health 
situation analyses in Member States； to assist in the development of national policies 
and plans； and to promote collaboration with other agencies within and outside the 
Region. 

Other matters concerning health 

32. The Director of Health of UNRWA again voiced concern for the welfare, or lack of it, 
of Palestinian refugees in the Occupied Territories, owing to the continued misuse by the 
occupying authorities of tear gas, to beatings resulting in bone fractures, to the high 
proportion of injured and child fatalities, to the use of and damage caused by "high 
velocity" ammunition, to interference with ambulance drivers and patients, etc. 


